# Lithuania's Total Defense Review

By Dalia Bankauskaitė and Deividas Šlekys

Russia's aggressive and unpredictable behavior pushed Western capitals out of their comfort zone, while the Baltic states understood the new reality and reacted swiftly. Lithuania performed the most drastic overhaul of its security and defense policy since independence in 1990. Some say that the real formation and development of the modern Lithuanian Armed Forces (LAF) started then.

For several years following independence many did not focus on national defense issues. After joining the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) in 2004 Lithuanians relaxed, as did the many other NATO allies. At that time the thinking was that liberal democracy would prevail in the region. Also, NATO would help in times of crisis, therefore there was no need for increased spending on defense or LAF development.<sup>1</sup>

This article describes the development of Lithuania's total defense policy, which focuses on a whole-of-government and whole-of-society approach.<sup>2</sup> It discusses the major changes in the Lithuanian security and defense policy during the last 8 years, concentrating on political-military and strategic issues. The article is organized in three parts. The first discusses major conceptual debates concerning the best options for the state defense. These discussions mainly circled around the ideas of hybrid warfare, total defense, and the Suwalki Corridor dilemma. The second part focuses on institutional and political changes in Lithuania's defense sector with an emphasis on such issues as Lithuania's international cooperation and conscription. The third part deals with the dilemma of society's engagement in defense issues and the challenges that presents.

### Conceptual Debate on the Options of State Defense

Since 2014, Lithuania has gone through three different stages of conceptual development concerning the state of defense. From 2014 to late 2015, the dominant narrative was hybrid war. It was succeeded by discussions about the Suwalki Corridor. Since 2018, debates about total defense have gained momentum and greater importance. Events in Ukraine since February 2022 only confirmed that taking the course toward total

Dalia Bankauskaitė is a Senior Fellow at the Center for European Policy Analysis, Professor at the Vilnius University, and Expert at the Swedish Defence University. Dr. Deividas Šlekys is Associate Professor at the Vilnius University and the Lithuanian Military Academy.



Suwalki Gap Crossing. Image by: Spc. Kevin Wang/Released (U.S. Army). June 19, 2017

defense is the right one. Yet, it is also important to emphasize that these different discussions do not replace each other but coexist; each leaves its imprint on defense politics.

Buzzwords such as "hybrid war," the "Gerasimov doctrine," and "new generation warfare" were widely used to explain the Russian military approach in Ukraine. Lithuania was no exception. Political leaders, the national military command, members of the media and academia constantly talked about it.

These discussions led to institutional changes. The LAF in 2014 designated two battalions and some additional elements from other services as rapid reaction units to be ready to act in less than 24 hours. Parliament provided legal shortcuts to swiftly deal with emergencies like Crimea. Lithuania also acknowledged the importance of non-kinetic

elements of defense.

Therefore, when the border crisis with Belarus started in summer 2021, Lithuania institutionally and conceptually was more ready than in 2014 to tackle such a challenge.<sup>4</sup> Accordingly, Lithuanian politicians called this crisis a hybrid attack and gave a new lease of life to the salience of hybrid war.<sup>5</sup>

#### Suwalki Corridor Scenario

Toward the end of 2015, U.S. Army Europe commander Lieutenant General Frederick Benjamin "Ben" Hodges III recognized the vulnerability of the Suwalki Gap, which he later called a "corridor." This corridor is the only land connection between the Baltic states and the rest of Europe and is sandwiched between Russia's Kaliningrad District to the west and Belarus to the east. Keeping this corridor open became a major task for NATO. 6 The concept

was to defend the Baltic states and Poland by using Cold War military scenarios. Bearing in mind the intentional conceptual similarity between notions of the Fulda and Suwalki gaps, this approach also is more suited for a conventional army-centric vision of warfighting. The United States, by emphasizing this particular geographical area, shaped Lithuanian defense debate by nudging it into a more balanced conceptual approach, which previously had been overly fixated on the idea of hybrid war.

In Poland and Lithuania, this discussion helped to prioritize the development of host nation support (HNS) capabilities, making national politicians and the military aware that logistics were essential for any military activity in the corridor.

However, emphasizing this piece of land led to some perceptual extremes. For instance, in summer 2022, the American political news outlet Politico published an article about the Suwalki Corridor, calling it "The most dangerous place on Earth." Ironically, the Suwalki Gap concept helped to avoid an over-fixation on hybrid war and yet, in time, the corridor itself became an object of over-dramatization and conceptual overstretch.

At the same time, this fixation on the Suwalki Corridor faced its own challenges in Lithuania, where the defense community sought to consider the wider involvement of society and to take the idea of total defense seriously.

# Lithuania's Total Defense Posture as Focused on Deterrence and Defense

Discussions by Western and Baltic analysts on Lithuanian defense reveal a certain gap in understanding the current focus of Lithuania's total defense. U.S. analysts prefer to focus on Lithuania's conventional kinetic capabilities, unconventional warfare, and violent resistance, while nonviolent civilian resistance is considered "passive resistance." This approach focuses on an occupation scenario while Lithuanian experts focus on deterrence

and defense. This discrepancy occurred because American studies concluded that the Baltic states might be occupied within a certain number of hours; this view was compounded by a lack of regional expertise. Outsiders tend to forget that Lithuania has extensive experience and behavioral memory of societal resistance against Soviet Russia's aggression in 1944–1953 and of regaining and defending its independence in January 1991. More recently however, Americans are paying more attention to ideas and proposals coming from the Baltic region and tailoring operational concepts for this region, such as the 2019 Resistance Operating Concept. Concept.

The conceptual dynamic of defense priorities shows that during the last several years, Lithuania has been engaged in a fluid, diverse, and productive intellectual reflection, and the diversity of ideas and solutions demonstrates that Lithuania is taking its defense seriously.

## Institutional and Political Changes in the Defense Sector

Lithuania's experience leaves practically no grounds to trust its neighbor Russia, which has deliberately challenged Lithuania both on the domestic and international levels since the breakup of the Soviet Union. Even so, it has taken time for Lithuania to move forward on these issues. Lithuania has been challenged by Russia on energy (in 2006), information operations (in 2006-2007), and cyber threats since 2007 (and it took until 2014 to pass a law on cyber security).12 The main qualitative breakthrough came in 2018, when a major consolidation of all cybersecurity capabilities took place, the Ministry of National Defence took the lead at the strategic-political level, the National Cyber Security Center (NCSC) was established, and the National Cyber Security Strategy<sup>13</sup> was adopted.

Likewise, although Lithuania is expert on Russia's military threat, for many years since 1990



Rail Baltica Linking people, nations, and places. Image by: Rail Baltica (brochure). Accessed January 5, 2023

Lithuanian politicians kept on allocating less than 1 percent for national defense, like other states seeking to enjoy a "peace dividend."

This helps to understand the magnitude of changes in Lithuania's total defense posture after 2014. These changes may be grouped according to political-legal, politico-military, international lobbying (including defense against information operations), and political-bureaucratic (including cyber and energy) aspects.

### **Political-Legal Aspect**

The first major decision made by Lithuania was to renew its political parties' agreement concerning defense policy (the Agreement) and to increase the defense budget. Since 2014, three such agreements were signed (in 2014, 2018, and 2022). In all three documents, the political leadership reconfirmed

its pledge to ensure the consistency of the commitment to strengthen national defense capabilities. One important issue covered by the Agreement was to ensure proper funding for defense by allocating at least 2.5 percent of the country's gross domestic product (GDP) and, depending on the state's economic health, try to reach 3 percent of GDP in the near term. <sup>14</sup> From a defense budget of 0.79 percent of GDP in 2014, the budget reached 2.52 percent by 2022, <sup>15</sup> demonstrating the maturing of national security attitudes and the determination of the Lithuanian political community and society at large to build up the country's national defense.

One new aspect covered by the Agreement is the commitment to increase public and national resistance, build resilience against hybrid threats among state institutions and the Lithuanian public at large, and further enhance the development of national cyber security capabilities.

The second important political-legal decision was to reintroduce conscription in 2015, an option discussed since conscription was abolished in 2008. The war in Ukraine forced Lithuania to reconsider this issue. The Chief of Defense publicly acknowledged that most battalions were seriously undermanned.16 Considering Russia's habit of holding snap exercises and engaging in rapid deployment, the LAF needs enough troops on standby in the barracks ready to act when necessary. Because of this requirement, the Lithuanian Defense Council recommended a return to conscription in February 2015. Within 1 month, the Lithuanian Parliament overwhelmingly approved the recommendation,17 with 3,500-4,500 conscripts per year serving 9 months. Citizens were encouraged to volunteer to the conscription service and missing numbers were to be covered by a lottery applied only to males aged 18 to 23, while females were encouraged to enter the service on a volunteer basis.18

In general, the reaction from the society was positive. In 2015 and 2016, volunteers surged to the LAF's recruitment posts. Over time, the numbers of volunteers declined, and the lottery became an important tool. Yet, public opinion approving conscription remains high and, after almost 8 years, it should be seen as a major success of the Lithuanian state and its society in terms of national security building.<sup>19</sup>

Alongside these two changes, several other smaller but nevertheless important legal changes were implemented, including clarifying presidential powers in the time of crisis<sup>20</sup> and revising wartime and mobilization laws.<sup>21</sup> It is clear that by making these decisions Lithuania started its serious overhaul preparation for total defense.

### The Politico-Military Aspect

Despite all the talk about Russia's hybrid threats, Lithuania's first reaction to the threat was natural and classical: the Lithuanian government decided to strengthen warfighting capabilities by reforming the LAF. Conscription was only part of the approach. Lithuania decided to invest in "military hardware" and increase its warfighting capabilities. It initiated a broad range and large-scale procurement program, including mobile artillery systems (PzH 2000), armored fighting vehicles (Boxer), medium range air defense system (NASAMS), tactical combat vehicles (Oshkosh JLTV), helicopters (Blackhawk), and other tactical equipment.22 Russia's aggression against Ukraine in 2022 accelerated Lithuania's second modernization phase. Agreements were made with France to buy artillery systems, with Germany for additional infantry fighting vehicles, and with the United States for its High Mobility Artillery Rocket System (HIMARS), and surveillance and fighting drones.23

Host nation support and critical infrastructure are necessary for NATO success in Eastern Europe. At the Wales Summit NATO decided to establish NATO Force Integration Units (NFIU) in the eastern flank countries. These units serve as command-and-control elements, coordinating and enhancing interoperability between national and allied forces. The Lithuanian NFIU is a great success story.

Lithuania focuses on military critical infrastructure and has modernized its training grounds, military bases, and other infrastructure with significant help from the United States and Germany,<sup>24</sup> as well as building three new military bases and a new, large training ground.<sup>25</sup>

During the NATO Madrid summit in 2022, the Baltic states and Poland managed to convince their allies to move the Alliance into a forward defense direction, which in practical terms means more forward deployment of allied soldiers on NATO's eastern flank.<sup>26</sup> In Lithuania's case, an agreement was reached between Vilnius and Berlin for Germany to dedicate an entire infantry brigade to this flank. Yet in the near future, only part of its

brigade will be deployed in Lithuania due to insufficient logistical infrastructure.<sup>27</sup>

Finally, working together with the other two Baltic states, Lithuania scored a diplomatic victory by gaining confirmation that the EU will fund Rail Baltica, to be finished by 2026, the high-speed railway link to the rest of Europe, tremendously increasing capacity for flow of goods, people, and, if necessary, military material.<sup>28</sup>

The LAF also returned to conscription and to increased retention for long-serving active personnel; the number of active personnel within the military rose from 13,000 in 2013 to around 21,000 in 2022,29 allowing the creation of four new battalions in a second infantry brigade. The LAF also developed division-level headquarters capabilities to provide higher command and control. This increase in manpower was complemented by a substantial deployment of allied troops. Some are part of bilateral agreements, such as U.S. troops on rotation or NATO Enhanced Forward Presence (eFP) units. Within the last few years, the number of rotationally deployed allied troops in Lithuania has exceeded one thousand. The presence of well-equipped allies makes a major impact on Lithuania's defense and deterrence posture. 30

At the same time, the LAF reconfirmed Lithuania's commitment to the North Atlantic Alliance and the European Union by participating in international missions abroad in Mali, Iraq, Ukraine, the Mediterranean Sea region, and the Somali waters. Overall, Lithuania remains an active participant in international missions.<sup>31</sup>

An overview of the last 8 years of military changes in Lithuania clearly indicates that the LAF transformation was both impressive and remarkable in all spheres. Nevertheless, such changes required almost total attention from all stakeholders and kept the mainstream thinking and public debates focused more on defense and the country's warfighting capacities, at an increased risk of neglecting the

focus on its civic society, especially how to comprehensively engage it with the country's defense.

### **International Diplomacy and Lobbying**

Another achievement is that Lithuania has never lost sight of the vital importance of diplomacy. After its initial work at home, Lithuania moved quickly, together with the remaining two Baltic states, Poland, and other countries in the region, pushing hard to change NATO and EU policies toward Russia and the defense of NATO's eastern flank. In parallel, Lithuania focused on developing bilateral and multilateral defense cooperation to complement the security umbrella provided by NATO.

NATO made a series of decisions on reinforcing northeastern Europe during summits in Wales (2014), Warsaw (2016), Brussels (2018) and Madrid (2022): Since 2014, friendly foreign forces deployed in the framework of enhanced air policing (which started in 2004, and which should be transformed into the air defense), an eFP battalion led by Germany and including many other units designated for military exercises and training. 32 However, Lithuania understands the complex nature of NATO decisionmaking and its cumbersome military structure and made a strategic decision to diversify its efforts by actively participating in NATO reforms as well as pursuing military cooperation with a number of countries. As one senior official of the Ministry of National Defense (MOD) said, Lithuania looked for partners with "teeth and claws," that is, willing, capable, and experienced in warfighting. Lithuania opted to work with countries that could be first responders.

The underlying idea is that NATO will honor Article 5 (mutual defense) of the Washington Treaty (dubbed "the musketeer clause") and will come to help in time of need, but force deployment will take time. Therefore, in a time of crises the armed forces from partner countries would provide crucial help and support while NATO forces assemble. This

idea manifested itself in closer bilateral cooperation with Poland. Cooperation includes establishing the Lithuanian-Polish Council of Defense Ministers and coordinating affiliated military units, as well as other resources. Lithuania also seeks closer cooperation with the United States, including developing Lithuania's Land Forces divisional headquarters and special operations forces (SOF) cooperation and training. The battle-tested and combat-fit Lithuanian SOF are highly valued by the allies. Lithuania also engages in multilateral cooperation in the format of the Joint Expeditionary Force (a United Kingdom-led two-star command incorporating forces from 11 circum-Baltic states),33 which provides actual defense planning and training not only with NATO states but serves also as a "bridge" for deeper cooperation with non-NATO Sweden and Finland.

These warfighting partnerships are complemented by EU security initiatives like the Permanent Structured Cooperation (PESCO) program aimed at deepening defense cooperation among the EU member states. From the Lithuanian perspective, NATO alone cannot deliver all the necessary tools for Baltic region defense. Some issues require specific legislation, and this is an EU, not NATO, function. In 2018, Lithuania initiated and now coordinates the Cyber Rapid Response Teams (CRRT) project in the framework of EU PESCO. The CRRT project is one of the most successful PESCO projects. The Lithuania-coordinated CRRT typically consists of 8 to 12 cybersecurity experts pooled from six participating EU member states—Croatia, Estonia, Lithuania, the Netherlands, Poland, and Romania—that can provide assistance in the event of a cyber incident. CRRT has been operational since 2019 and reached full operational capability in May 2021.34 On February 22, 2022, the Lithuanian-led EU CRRT was activated in response to Ukraine's request to help Ukrainian institutions "to cope with growing cyber threats."35 However, Russia's invasion

of Ukraine on February 24, 2022, impeded the mission.

In response to the increasing incidents of ransomware threats around the world, Lithuania is among the leading partners (together with India)<sup>36</sup> in one of the five Counter Ransomware Initiative (CRI) clusters.<sup>37</sup>

Furthermore, Lithuania was among the first to initiate and support the European Centre of Excellence for Countering Hybrid Threats, located in Finland, which focuses on the fact that the nature of contemporary conflicts is not only kinetic. This center helps to build up expertise and consensus on hybrid threats among EU and NATO member states. For Lithuania, it is a venue to present and explain its assessment of Russia's activities in a less formal environment.

In Lithuania's view, its engagement with the United States is of significant importance for the region. It should be retained and is fundamental for Baltic security and stability and deterrence of Russia. If the United States were to start considering a limited engagement in the region, Russia would regard it as a regional weakness, and this would lead to increased insecurity in the region. Eventually, it might weaken the transatlantic bond and harm the security of the entire transatlantic region.

Lithuania and other Baltic states jointly address capability gaps in maritime and air defense in the Baltic Sea region. The Baltic states have clearly expressed the requirements needed to improve political and military decision-making processes, rules of engagement in peacetime conditions, and procedures and force generation requirements regarding effective and timely transition from NATO's air policing to its air defense posture. Therefore, rapid deployment of surface-based air defense forces and fourth or fifth generation fighters are of utmost importance for deterrence and defense of the Baltics. The timely deployment and employment of air defense assets should be regularly exercised and



Image by: North Atlantic Treaty Organization. February 10, 2022

where possible should be linked to EFP training requirements, as EFP currently lacks sufficient combat enablers from the air and sea domains.

It is worth mentioning that Lithuania is leading the Military Airspace Block Concept regional initiative. This aims to develop favorable exercise conditions nationally and regionally for air and missile defense exercises and other military activities for contingencies in the Baltics. The project focuses on designing military interconnected airspaces for rapid activation and utilization, which connects all the dots of air defense.

In the current security environment and the military force imbalance in the Baltic region, Lithuania's strong transatlantic bond becomes exceptionally significant. Due to the size of its population and the economy, the country relies on cooperation with allies to ensure the security and defense of its territory and of the entire region. The presence of allied forces in Lithuania and their ability to provide timely reinforcements are seen as key factors to change the Russian calculus and prevent Russia's perceived easy wins in the region.

Understanding that, Lithuania is increasing its host nation support capabilities, working to increase the military mobility to and through the region and providing excellent training opportunities to the allied forces.

As a result of these investments, Lithuania can host not only its armed forces, but also an EFP battalion, U.S. heavy battalion, and other smaller allied military units. It is notable that all the deployed forces were able to maintain their level of readiness while training in Lithuania. While NATO forces in Lithuania are there for the foreseeable future, Lithuania seeks to ensure a long-term U.S. forward presence.

The diplomatic activity discussed above and these tangible investments show that Lithuania's response to the resurgent threat from Russia is multidimensional and comprehensive.

## Strategic Communications or Russian Information Confrontation

In the age of social media and fast-spreading information, society is on the front line of confrontation

and negative influences. Forming a strong, resilient, and critically thinking society that remains attentive to information and resistant to provocations is a key task in Lithuania, especially in the face of today's security issues.

Lithuania's efforts to build a defensive strategic communication capability is a regional success story. Due to Russia's history of aggressive behavior, Lithuania began building up its expertise in this field years ago. During Lithuania's preparatory steps for NATO and EU membership, these skills were extensively employed in order to gain public support and empower citizens to appreciate the opportunities of membership.

When Russia began serious information operations throughout Europe after its aggression in Ukraine in 2014, Vilnius was better prepared to withstand malign information attacks than other European countries. Lithuania's expertise and proficiency in protecting its information environment; identifying, tracking, and neutralizing malign topics and themes; and debunking fake news as well as counter-information and psychological operations grew rapidly and earned well-deserved respect among allies.<sup>38</sup>

Lithuania has accumulated extensive experience in monitoring and assessing the risks of hostile strategic communication, including but not limited to assessing physical and electronic environments and countering disinformation. Malignant Russian activities in the electronic environment include denial of service cyber-attacks, defacing web sites by unauthorized alteration of information, or using disinformation to trick users into opening files that allow an aggressor to penetrate the digital system; shaping opinion through articles and comments on media web sites; shaping opinion on TV and radio; and shaping opinion by using blogs, social media, and other means. Activities in the physical environment include but are not limited to creating hostile political narratives by foreign countries, shaping

opinion by visual measures (for example, graffiti), using deception (for example, fake calls, alerts), propagating symbols, and holding legal and illegal protests and demonstrations.<sup>39</sup>

Successful defense lies in the way information operations are organized based on the decentralized and often informal cooperation among the state and civic society; the core of such cooperation is mutual trust. <sup>40</sup> At the state level, government institutions assess the information environment according to their areas of responsibility and competence.

The LAF were among the first to develop capabilities to monitor, assess, and analyze the information environment in real time. MOD communications promote public awareness about security and military processes in Lithuania. Other security institutions such as the State Security Department and Second Investigation Department under the MOD carry out internationally acknowledged public communication and education campaigns on potential risks to Lithuanian citizens, and their annual national threat assessment reports became branded analysis regarding geopolitical trends.<sup>41</sup>

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs has taken the lead in strategic communication to partner with state institutions to represent Lithuania's position abroad and to push the issue of information security up to the EU agenda. Additionally, the Threat Prevention and Crisis Management Bureau (Group) in the Office of the Lithuanian Government steers and coordinates strategic communication activities between different state institutions, consolidating the comprehensive threat monitoring and crisis management mechanism. In 2020, the government approved coordination procedures for national security strategic communications.

Civic society is directly engaged in the national information environment monitoring and fact-checking, strengthening society's media and information literacy. Examples include civic activists

volunteering to work in the information technology, media, academic, education, and business sectors, such as the Lithuanian "elves;" or a mainstream media initiative; a fact-checking platform such as Debunkeu; and many others. 43 The National NGO Coalition, uniting nongovernmental organizations umbrella associations working in different areas of public policy, contributes significantly to society's resilience-building and is active in positive narrative communication. Although the state provides financial assistance to the civic society, the major financial support for the civic society comes from international donors. Cooperation between state institutions and society sets a framework for the whole-of-society approach to become tangible and long lasting.

Strategic communications are not sufficient for developing long-term social resilience. Lithuanian experts assisted by Swedish colleagues adapted the concept of psychological defense by basing their approach on the country's realities and a long-term strategy to build up resilient, well-informed decision-makers, institutions, and society, empowering them by providing practical knowledge and tools to ensure their readiness and willingness to act during a crisis.<sup>44</sup>

Overall, since 2014 Lithuanian institutional response to national security threats has gained momentum. Considering the nature of the threats and the speed and scope of hostile activities carried out by Russia, at the beginning a lot of response activities among state-institutions and civic society were carried out informally, based merely on coordinated efforts of interested groups and individuals. Today, the response process has become much more institutionalized.

### The Political-Bureaucratic Aspect

Since regaining independence the government delegated much greater decision-making autonomy to the MOD than to other ministries. This created two problems. First, MOD officials were not inclined

to share the power of a national defense monopoly. On the other hand, politicians and officials in other ministries and institutions were not very eager to claim and take over more responsibilities and tasks that would increase their workload. However, it appears that Lithuania's MOD, due to Russia's aggression in Ukraine, the COVID-19 pandemic, and the Belarusian border crisis, is on track to share custody of national security with other institutions.

Since 2014, most strategic decisions concerning the establishment and strengthening of political and military institutions have been aimed at preparing Lithuania to face hybrid threats. The first and crucial lesson learned from the experience of Russia's war against Ukraine was that national security and defense cannot be the business of the MOD and LAF alone. Diverse threats and risks require a whole-of-government approach and coordinated action among all state institutions and agencies. This can only take place if there is a functioning coordination unit in the government. Yet, theory and practice are two separate realms. It took several years for the government to finalize the National Model for Integrated Crisis Prevention and Hybrid Threats Management<sup>45</sup> (the Model), a legal and procedural framework for implementing Lithuania's National Security Strategy46 that structures national efforts to monitor and assess national threats, design prevention and crisis solving plans, and conduct risk management. The new edition of the Law on Civil Protection (June 2022) and related bills defined the creation of an integrated crisis management and civil protection system for crises and emergencies, including nuclear or other potential disasters. In addition, the Threat Management and Crisis Prevention Bureau (Group) functions as a secretariat of the National Security Commission,47 which monitors the implementation of tasks on a daily basis to secure the smooth functioning of the Model. With the start of the new year (January 2023), the Bureau/Group will be transformed into the National

Crisis Management Center.<sup>48</sup> The Center is tasked to continuously monitor situations, assess and forecast threats to national security, and contribute to the implementation of national security objectives set by the government. The Center is also responsible for the coordinated assessment of key state institutions' functional resilience; namely, it supervises the NATO seven baseline requirements<sup>49</sup> of civil preparedness. While it is too early to assess the effectiveness of this effort, Lithuania must take steps to ensure that bureaucratic inertia does not hinder necessary cooperation.<sup>50</sup>

The COVID-19 pandemic public health crisis was a stress test for the Lithuanian total defense system and revealed deficiencies in the crisis management system, indicating that an overhaul is in order. The outgoing political leadership passed important new versions of Mobilization and Wartime acts. A new ruling majority came to power in late 2020 and immediately went into action, initiating a revision of the National Security Strategy, while the newly appointed Minister of Defense announced a government-wide effort to create a state defense plan designed to create the first functioning total defense system.<sup>51</sup>

### **On Cyber Security**

In the wake of the 2007 Russian cyber attacks on Estonia, Lithuania elevated cybersecurity high on the political agenda and decided to build advanced cyber capabilities, which are today producing results. Lithuania has applied a systematic approach to ensure the security of state information resources and its information technologies by adopting the Cyber Security Law in 2014, launching the National Cyber Security Centre (NKSC) under the MOD in 2015, adopting a Cyber Security Strategy in 2018, and establishing the position of Vice-Minister for Cyber Security.

The branches of the NKSC, equally important for national cyber security, are the National Cyber

Incident Management Centre CERT-LT and sectoral Mil-CERT (launched in 2021), responsible for managing cyber incidents in the military defense system. Since the summer of 2021, the NKSC also runs the Regional Cyber Defence Center (RCDC) as the main platform for practical cooperation in the field of cyber with the United States. The RCDC members are Ukraine, Georgia, Poland, and Lithuania.<sup>52</sup>

The MOD is responsible for the development and implementation of national cyber security and its integration into national defense. The LAF has cyber security troops and annually runs cyber security and defense drills, such as "Amber Mist." Cyber security scenarios have become an integral part of military as well as mobilization exercises.

Within a few years, Lithuania has become one of the leading states in cyber security expertise and is among the leaders in the buildup of cyber capabilities of the EU. Lithuania is ranked fourth globally and second in the EU in the ITU (International Telecommunication Union) Global Cybersecurity Index, with the highest scores in the legal, technical, organizational, and cooperation domains.<sup>54</sup> Following this assessment of its capacities, Lithuania simultaneously follows two parallel directions: building up national cyber security capacities and strengthening mutual interstate assistance capacities. Lithuania initiated and now leads both the PESCO CRRT and the Mutual Assistance in Cyber Security project,55 and is also among the leaders of one of five Counter Ransomware Initiative groups. The MOD secures the core network to ensure the continued functioning of the institutions engaged in national mobilization. The current trajectory is designed to make Lithuanian capabilities in cyber security even greater and stronger.

### **Energy Security**

In addition to cyber security, Lithuania is well known in transatlantic circles for its advocacy of energy security. The Law on the Protection



LNG carrier Energy Liberty is moored at Klaipėda LNG terminal for LNG reloading operation. Image by: Andrius Pelakauskas/ Klaipėda Nafta. March 23, 2020

of Objects of Importance to Ensuring National Security includes energy and contains criteria for assessing the compliance of investors with the interests of national security while setting a framework for economic ties with Russia and China. It has been applied numerous times and has stopped questionable investments.<sup>56</sup>

Lithuania has already refuted the Russian-created narrative that its energy system cannot function without Russian energy resources. Since May 2022, Lithuania has not paid a single penny to Russia for energy resources, refusing to import gas, electricity, or oil from Russia.<sup>57</sup> In the early 2000s, energy security was a rare topic on NATO or EU security agendas. Lithuania, facing constant pressure

from Russia, complained that Moscow was setting the price of natural gas on political, not economic, criteria. Because of that, Lithuania ended up paying one of the highest per capita costs of energy in Europe. The situation became even more dire in 2010 when Vilnius closed the Ignalina nuclear plant as required by EU membership obligations; Lithuania changed overnight from being an electricity exporter to importing 65 percent of its electricity. Fals It is not surprising that Lithuania sought similarly minded states to lobby the EU and NATO to address the issue of energy as a security challenge. Eventually, these attempts proved successful. Establishing NATO's Energy Security Centre of Excellence in Vilnius serves as recognition of Lithuania's role on this

issue.59 In 2014, Lithuania opened a floating Liquid Natural Gas (LNG) terminal in Klaipėda, completed the EU's Third Energy Package, and increased the capacity of Lithuania's pipeline system. This enabled Lithuania to acquire natural gas in international markets and eliminated Russia's monopoly in the natural gas sector in Lithuania and the Baltic region. These changes have transformed Lithuania from paying one of the highest prices for natural gas to having the lowest prices for natural gas in the EU.60 Currently, Lithuania imports no gas from Russia, and U.S. gas through the Klaipėda LNG terminal already accounts for almost 80 percent of Lithuania's gas imports. The 508-kilometer-long bi-directional Lithuanian-Polish gas pipeline GIPL (Gas Interconnection Poland-Lithuania), completed at the beginning of 2022 and open since May 1, 2022, has significantly increased the energy security of the whole region by expanding supply options. GIPL has connected the gas markets of Lithuania, Latvia, Estonia, and Finland to the European Union,61 and it gives Poland access to the Klaipėda LNG terminal.<sup>62</sup>

Although Lithuania remains the largest electricity importer in the EU, Vilnius has multiplied its international electricity connections, which supports its energy security. Lithuania is connected to the Nordic electricity market by the NordBalt link (a Lithuanian-Swedish submarine power cable) and the EstLink 1 and 2 (an Estonia-Finland interconnection). Lithuania is also connected with the Western electricity markets by LitPol Link 1.

Although Lithuania maintains power connections with Belarus and Kaliningrad, the country has already taken control of much of its electric power system, and it has implemented key synchronization projects that ensure the security of the national electric power system. This means that Lithuania's main generating capacity is ready to operate on the continental European system, and in case of an emergency (accident, disconnection), Lithuania can ensure the uninterrupted operation

of the country's electric power system with the help of Polish partners.<sup>63</sup> Therefore, Lithuania plans to end the synchronization with the European electric power systems in 2024 (a year earlier than planned initially). Until then, a Lithuanian isolated operation test is planned, followed by a joint isolated operation test of the Baltic power systems.<sup>64</sup>

The 200-megawatt battery is another project of great importance for electric power system security and stability, which will be finally commissioned in December 2022 or January 2023.<sup>65</sup>

To further reduce dependency on electricity imports Lithuania has set a strategic goal of generating 103 percent of its own electricity needs by 2030, 93 percent of which will be renewable, or green, power. 66 Today 37.8 percent of needed electricity is self-generated, of which 62 percent is green electricity. 67 Also, the national focus is on household energy self-sufficiency, and one in three households will generate its own energy by 2030. 68

In the context of hybrid threats, the importance of the electric power supply has been seen as a possible area where hybrid war (or conflict) might be launched. Such a scenario has been played out by numerous tabletop exercises.

Another energy-related risk is the Ostrovets nuclear power plant, located in Belarus some 30 kilometers from the Lithuanian border. It is a Russian-Belarus project, and it poses a nuclear and environmental threat to Lithuania and Europe. The plant runs counter to both the Espoo and Aarhus Conventions, and it has not implemented EU stress test recommendations. 69 Because national law bans the purchase of electric power from unsafe sources, Lithuania has suspended power trading with Belarus, and in September 2021, Lithuania restricted the access of electricity from the Ostrovets nuclear power plant to the Baltic market.<sup>70</sup> Even so, the current national energy security situation and Lithuania's efforts to reach this level of security qualify as major successes.

### Society Engagement in Defense Matters: Bringing Society Back In

Lithuania continues to debate and discuss society's engagement in national defense. The underlying idea is that capable armed forces and the international allies' support are necessary but not sufficient to contain and defeat the aggressor. It is therefore crucial to involve and empower everyone, making the country's defense their matter of concern as well—constituting a whole-of-society approach.

The important role of society in defense matters seemed to be obvious, bearing in mind that Lithuania restored its independence with the help of civic, nonviolent reform movements. Lithuania remembers that independence was established because of this nonviolent nature and legacy, and its lessons were used and incorporated into the national defense and security strategies and laws.71 Yet, for many years, civic engagement was not taken into serious consideration, and it was assumed that societal resistance and the ability to mobilize were part and parcel of the Lithuanian mindset. This held especially true during the 2000s, when preparation for, and later, membership in NATO and EU narrowed Lithuania's defense and military policy to expeditionary warfighting and stability operations.72 Russian aggression in Ukraine led to the national total defense posture and the need to define what the total defense concept meant to Lithuania and, importantly, how to implement it. The key issue is how to involve civilians in national defense. The national defense strategy of Lithuania relies on this concept of civic-based defense.73

The semantics of "defense" and "resistance" and how they are perceived in Lithuania are formed by the Lithuanian post–World War II Forest Brothers (a military resistance), where "resistance" is understood to mean "insurgency" and "military fight." Therefore, when people hear the word "resistance," most of them associate it with a kinetic fight, rather than its nonviolent version.

This semantic confusion is a good illustration of Lithuanian's perception of war and defense. Despite the diversity of its historical experiences, Lithuanians with some difficulty accept the idea that defense is not only a violent phenomenon, but that it has its nonviolent side as well. Nevertheless, defense is still often considered to be a mission for the armed forces.

To strengthen citizens involvement in preparations for the state's defense, Lithuanian government and parliament initiated the revision of the state-controlled paramilitary organization's (Lithuanian Riflemen's Union) strategy. In November 2022, a new law concerning this organization was passed. Starting from 2023, its main function will be civic defense. Its annual budget will increase from €2 million to €17 million in the next 2 years. The ambition is to increase its membership from 10,000 to 50,000 in the next 10 years. The other words, alongside its armed forces, Lithuania is building a civilian component, which in time of crisis and war will serve as a supporting institution for the military.

When it comes to civilian-based defense of Lithuania, education plays an extremely important role. Better education is a key to a strong and resilient society. Critical and informed citizens with a strong sense of duty are groomed starting in primary school.

The Lithuanian National Education Strategy<sup>75</sup> clearly defines the role of education as part of national security. Education about national security is multi-dimensional and includes such topics as civic education, education on national security, and media and information literacy, and is not limited only to these topics due to the changing security environment. There is more than one state institution engaged in national security education; for example, the Ministry of Education, Science and Sport and the Ministry of Culture of the Republic of Lithuania, as well as the institutions and agencies

of defense have roles to play. Using education to strengthen national security is not questioned; active citizenship education has been discussed at Lithuania's political level for almost 20 years, and leaders have focused on national security and media literacy education since 2014.

Education faces several challenges. First, civic education and education on national security are not included in the compulsory school curriculum, so it depends on the willingness of teachers and their skills and attitude toward the subject. There is also a lack of coordination of teaching initiatives and programs and assessments of their effectiveness.

A major reason for such inconsistency is that after joining the EU and NATO, Lithuania did not see a reason to teach national security classes in schools. Children had compulsory civic education classes, which were mainly about democracy, civil society, and civic and political rights. Starting in 2014, the Ministries of National Defense and Education cooperated and created a national security education program, publishing textbooks and proposing optional national security and defense modules for seniors in schools.

Education on national security and information literacy is a crucial competency, but the Lithuanian government also needs to persuade the public of the need to improve their knowledge of national security, active citizenship, and media skills.

In May 2022, nearly 3 months into Russia's invasion of Ukraine, Lithuania's Parliament adopted the Strategy for Preparing Citizens for Civil Resistance,<sup>76</sup> which focused on preparing an implementation plan for military and nonmilitary resistance that is much broader than strictly resistance against occupation. Resilience is a society's strength in peacetime that becomes resistance in wartime against an aggressor and is the key strategic focus when building up a resilient society. Preparing for resistance includes developing the will to defend the country, improving citizens' military and

nonmilitary knowledge and skills, and more, as part of a national defense.<sup>77</sup>

A public opinion survey from 2017 shows that Lithuanian society has considerable civic potential to defend their country in the face of foreign aggression. Eighty-eight percent of respondents think that defending the country is the duty of every citizen. Neither the Lithuanian elite nor the society is willing to repeat the mistake of the 1940s when the Lithuanian government surrendered to Russia's Red Army without a fight. (Male respondents and young people are more willing to participate in the defense of the country than women and senior citizens because these two groups think they cannot contribute personally to Lithuania's defense. Moreover, they do not know in what way and what form their contributions to Lithuania's defense could be relevant.)

## The Invasion of Ukraine: Evolution, Not Revolution

Russia's invasion redeemed Lithuania's long-standing threat assessment of Russian expansionism while signaling that the country's security policy direction—to deploy total defense initiatives, modernize armed forces, and deepen NATO interconnectivity—was right all along. Considering this, the war only accelerated Vilnius's decisionmaking on defense and sped up the implementation of key policy priorities. One key example of this acceleration includes the March 2022 increase in defense spending to 2.52 percent of GDP (a staggering 47 percent increase year-on-year, fasttracked ahead of the initial 2030 deadline). Another example was the decision to be the first European country to stop importing Russian gas; consequently, Russian oil is no longer supplied to Mažeikiai refinery, the only refinery in the Baltics. This in part was made possible by Lithuania's procurement of the floating LNG storage facility and a re-gasification terminal, as well as by the Poland-Lithuania GIPL.

Militarily, the country already completed its first military modernization program, scheduled



Border guard Arvydas Vilkaitis protects Lithuania's national border on the easternmost point of Lithuania in the Ignalina district. Photo by: Justinas Stacevicius, June 10, 2021

for 2022, and has expedited the start of the second phase. While data about specific acquisitions is scarce, Lithuania will procure new artillery systems, fighting drones, infantry fighting vehicles, and air defense systems, committing itself to €1 billion.

Politically, the government, in preparation for the 2023 NATO Summit in Vilnius, is also advocating to shift NATO's strategy from deterrence to forward defense, stressing Germany's role in beefing up the region's security, and to expand the NATO presence in the region, with the permanent deployment of American troops in the country. The United States has initiated communications about the creation of permanent bases, but not yet permanent stationing. The Lithuanian government has also activated a defenseoriented venture capital fund, with further plans to join NATO's accelerator and venture capital initiatives as well.

With Lithuania being one of the first countries jumping to support Ukraine on the military, political, societal, and humanitarian levels, the importance of a whole-of-society approach was highlighted again in general and includes the training of territorial defense units.

All these initiatives are subject to a new agreement currently being discussed by the Lithuanian political parties, but in general there is strong support for these initiatives.

#### Conclusion

Major changes have taken place in Lithuanian security and defense policy since 2014; these changes discussed above prove that Lithuania's defense posture deserves high praise. It is natural that the country's focus first rested on, and major efforts

were allocated to, the warfighting capacity buildup of the LAF. Today, there is a clear understanding that the country's total defense posture is larger than just preparedness for conventional warfighting. The best defense is achieved when a smart balance is established between the country's military capacities, strong alliances, and the society gathered behind the military to support defense.

State inter-institutional interoperability should be sped up while Lithuania's politicians, the military community, and Lithuania's wider society must acknowledge the importance of non-kinetic elements of defense. Lithuanian society's engagement in the country's defense process has significant potential. Yet these major improvements in defense do not mean that the mission is accomplished. On the conceptual side, Lithuanians should initiate and seriously engage in debate about the importance and place of civil, nonviolent resistance in state defense. Institutionally, the government should acknowledge and prioritize the whole-of-society approach. State defense should not be perceived only as a matter of the MOD and Armed Forces. Defense should be co-owned by a variety of players. The government should facilitate this co-ownership by initiating new laws and revising old laws, procedures, and other legal documents. The government should engage and involve local authorities in all these activities. Finally, Lithuania should invest more in the general education of the population and include a wide array of themes concerning security and defense. Knowledgeable, critically aware, and creative people are the best line of defense.

Total defense is most effective when it is compatible with Lithuanian allies' defense concepts and practice: NATO allies, the EU member states, and neighbors of the Baltic Sea region. Shared total defense concepts are essential to make the

collaborative response to any incursion real and effective. Moreover, it prevents misinterpretation of events and management of actions. Total defense is only as strong as its weakest element. How quickly state and regional institutions and agencies meet the requirements for total defense will depend on political consistency and leadership. Nonetheless, Lithuania is committed to total defense, PRISM

#### Notes

<sup>1</sup> Martynas Zapolskis, "Mažųjų NATO šalių naštos pasidalijimo elgesys 2007-2012 metais" [Burden sharing behavior of small NATO countries in 2007-2012] (doctoral dissertation, Vilnius University, 2017), available at <a href="http://talpykla.elaba.lt/elaba-fedora/objects/">http://talpykla.elaba.lt/elaba-fedora/objects/</a> elaba:8281411/datastreams/MAIN/content>.

<sup>2</sup> In the 1990s Lithuania was influenced by the Scandinavian—mostly Swedish—philosophy of total defense. Of course, there were differences. Sweden emphasized balanced roles for the civil society and military, while in Lithuania the military and its territorial defense doctrine overshadowed civil resistance.

<sup>3</sup> Dovydas Pancerov, "Greitojo reagavimo pajėgos— Lietuvos kariuomenės kardas prieš hibridinį karą" [Rapid reaction forces are the Lithuanian army's sword against hybrid warfare], 15min, November 15, 2014, available at <https://www.15min.lt/naujiena/aktualu/karo-zona/ pirmasis-zvilgsnis-i-nauja-lietuvos-ginkla-kuris-sulauzytu-rusiska-hibridinio-karo-masina-784-466530>; Mindaugas Jackevičius, "Sukūrėplaną, kaipgintisnuo 'žaliųjųžmogeliukų'" [Created a plan to defend against the "green men"], Delfi (Vilnius), October 13, 2014, available at <https://www.delfi.lt/news/daily/lithuania/sukure-plana-kaip-gintis-nuo-zaliuju-zmogeliuku.d?id=66101804>.

<sup>4</sup>Mark Galeotti, "How Migrants Got Weaponized," Foreign Affairs, December 2, 2021.

<sup>5</sup> "Baltic and Polish Prime Ministers Condemn Hybrid Attack by Belarus Against State Borders," Government of the Republic of Lithuania, August 23, 2021, available at <a href="https://lrv.lt/en/news/">https://lrv.lt/en/news/</a> baltic-and-polish-prime-ministers-condemn-hybrid-attack-by-belarus-against-state-borders>.

<sup>6</sup>Ben Hodges, Janusz Bugajski, and Peter B. Doran, Securing the Suwałki Corridor: Strategy, Statecraft, Deterrence, and Defense (Washington, DC: Center for European Policy Analysis [CEPA], 2018); Jim Maceda, "Why the Suwalki Gap Keeps Top U.S. General in Europe Up at Night," NBC News, December 7, 2015, available at <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/why-suwalki-gap-keeps-top-u-s-general-europe-night-n469471">https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/why-suwalki-gap-keeps-top-u-s-general-europe-night-n469471</a>; Agnia Grigas, "NATO's Vulnerable Link in Europe: Poland's Suwalki Gap," Atlantic Council, February 9, 2016, available at <a href="https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/?view=article&id=28562:nato-s-vulnerable-link-in-europe-poland-s-suwalki-gap">https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/?view=article&id=28562:nato-s-vulnerable-link-in-europe-poland-s-suwalki-gap>.

<sup>7</sup> Matthew Karnitschnig, "The Most Dangerous Place on Earth," *Politico*, June 20, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/suwalki-gap-russia-war-nato-lithuania-poland-border/">https://www.politico.eu/article/suwalki-gap-russia-war-nato-lithuania-poland-border/</a>.

<sup>8</sup> Dalia Bankauskaitė, "Lithuanian Total Defense," CEPA, February 27, 2020, available at <a href="https://www.cepa.org/lithuanian-total-defense/">https://www.cepa.org/lithuanian-total-defense/</a>>.

<sup>9</sup>Jan Osburg, Unconventional Options for the Defense of the Baltic States: The Swiss Approach (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2016); David A. Shlapak and Michael W. Johnson, Reinforcing Deterrence on NATO's Eastern Flank: Wargaming the Defense of the Baltics (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2016); and R.D. Hooker, Jr., How to Defend the Baltic States (Washington, DC: The Jamestown Foundation, 2019).

<sup>10</sup> It is also very important to emphasize the difference in the military's approach: the Western, especially American, approach is due to its military traditions and doctrines and is thoroughly offensive, while the Lithuanian approach is defensive.

<sup>11</sup>Resistance Views: Essays on Unconventional Warfare and Small State Resistance, Tartu Resistance Seminar, ed. Kevin D. Stringer and Glennis F. Napier (MacDill AFB, FL: Joint Special Operations University, 2018); Otto C. Fiala, ed., Resistance Operating Concept (Stockholm: Swedish Defense University, 2019).

<sup>12</sup> Republic of Lithuania Law on Cyber Security, No. XII-1428, December 11, 2014, available at <a href="https://e-seimas.lrs.lt/portal/legalAct/lt/TAD/ceb0e7b291ad11e8aa33fe8f0fea665f?jfwid=-g0zryzvc8">https://e-seimas.lrs.lt/portal/legalAct/lt/TAD/ceb0e7b291ad11e8aa33fe8f0fea665f?jfwid=-g0zryzvc8>.

<sup>13</sup> Nacionalinė Kibernetinio Saugumo Strategija [National Cyber Security Strategy] (Vilnius: Ministry of National Defense, August 13, 2018), available at <a href="https://kam.lt/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/nacionaline-kiber-netinio-saugumo-strategija.pdf">https://kam.lt/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/nacionaline-kiber-netinio-saugumo-strategija.pdf</a>>. <sup>14</sup>Milena Andrukaitytė, "Lithuania's Parties Sign New Defence Agreement, Pledging to Keep Military Spending Above 2.5%," LRT [Lithuanian National Radio and Television], July 15, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1739576/">https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1739576/</a> lithuania-s-parties-sign-new-defence-agreement-pledging-to-keep-military-spending-above-2-5>.

15 "Dėl 2014-2020 metų Lietuvos Respublikos užsienio, saugumo ir gynybos politikos strateginių gairių" [On the strategic guidelines of the foreign security and defense policy of the Republic of Lithuania for 2014–2020], Republic of Lithuania, March 29, 2014; "Budget Statement: MOD Budget Dynamics in 2008–2022," Lithuanian Ministry of National Defense (MOD), available at <a href="https://kam.lt/en/facts-and-trends/budget-statement/">https://kam.lt/en/facts-and-trends/budget-statement/</a>>.

<sup>16</sup>R. Čekutis, "Išskirtinis kariuomenės vado J.V. Žuko interviu: Kariuomenei trūksta visko, bet ji kausis" [The outstanding army commander J.V. Zhuko's interview: The army lacks everything but it will fight], *Respublika*, September 27, 2014; Lietuvos nacionalinis radijas ir televizija, "J.V. Žukas: svarbu parengti karinius dalinius ir ruoštis nekonvenciniams iššūkiams" [J.V. Žukas: it is important to prepare military units and prepare for unconventional challenges], LRT, June 19, 2014, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/47783/j-v-zukas-svarbu-parengti-karinius-dalinius-ir-ruostis-nekonvenciniams-issukiams">https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/47783/j-v-zukas-svarbu-parengti-karinius-dalinius-ir-ruostis-nekonvenciniams-issukiams>.

<sup>17</sup> Šarūnas Černiauskas, "Sprendimas priimtas šauktiniai grįžta į kariuomenę" [The decision has been made—the conscripts are returning to the army], *Delfi*, March 19, 2015, available at <https://www.delfi.lt/news/ daily/lithuania/sprendimas-priimtas-sauktiniai-grizta-i-kariuomene.d?id=67473984>; Tomas Jermalavičius, "Reinstating Conscription in Lithuania: Bringing Society Back into Defense?" in *Security in the Baltic Sea Region: Realities and Prospects. The Rīga Conference Papers 2017*, ed. Andris Sprūds and Māris Andžāns (Riga: Latvian Institute of International Affairs, 2017), 33–53.

<sup>18</sup> "Seimas po svarstymo pritarė KAM pasiūlymui dėl šauktinių amžiaus" [After the discussion, the Seimas approved the Ministry of Interior proposal regarding the age of conscripts], *Delfi*, December 5, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.delfi.lt/news/daily/lithuania/seimas-po-svarstymo-pritare-kam-pasiulymui-del-sauktiniu-amziaus.d?id=82972967">https://www.delfi.lt/news/daily/lithuania/seimas-po-svarstymo-pritare-kam-pasiulymui-del-sauktiniu-amziaus.d?id=82972967>.

is "Lietuvos gyventojai teigiamai vertina šauktinių tarnybą" [Lithuanian residents have a positive opinion of conscript service], LRT, February 15, 2016, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/127959/lietuvos-gyventojai-teigiamai-vertina-sauktiniu-tarnyba">https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/127959/lietuvos-gyventojai-teigiamai-vertina-sauktiniu-tarnyba</a>; "Vengiančių karinės tarnybos daugėja: jau gąsdina baudomis ir griežtina paieškos priemones" [Military service evaders are increasing: they are already threatening fines and tightening search measures], \*Delfi\*, September 21, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.delfi.lt/news/daily/lithuania/vengianciu-karines-tarnybos-daugeja-jau-gasdina-baudomis-ir-grieztina-paieskos-priemones.d?id=82285709">https://www.delfi.lt/news/daily/lithuania/vengianciu-karines-tarnybos-daugeja-jau-gasdina-baudomis-ir-grieztina-paieskos-priemones.d?id=82285709>.

<sup>20</sup> Article 142 of the Constitution of the Republic of Lithuania was "beefed-up." The article states that in the event of an armed attack threatening the sovereignty of the State or its territorial integrity, the president shall immediately adopt a decision on defense against the armed aggression, impose martial law throughout the State or in its separate part, or announce mobilization, and submit these decisions for approval at the next sitting of the Seimas. Yet, until 2014, there was no detailed procedure or guidelines how all this process should work. The new rules gave the president the power to declare any area of the state as military territory, where designated military units immediately could take over the functions of local civil authorities, police, and border control forces. Speed was of the essence. It meant that the president was granted more power to guarantee speedy decisionmaking.

<sup>21</sup>The revision of Wartime and Mobilization laws have been passed in Parliament. These updated versions provide more clarification about the chain of command in the event of war, the role of the Chief of Defense, composition of armed forces and, most importantly, the role and functions of local civilian authorities. Wartime Law (draft) (Vilnius: Republic of Lithuania, December 11, 2019), available at <a href="http://lrv.lt/uploads/main/meetings/docs/1428827\_imp\_60d22058f31739b-6cf1dbe94504da120.pdf">http://lrv.lt/uploads/main/meetings/docs/1428827\_imp\_60d22058f31739b-6cf1dbe94504da120.pdf</a>; Mobilization and Host Nation Support Law Project (Vilnius: Republic of Lithuania, December 11, 2019), available at <a href="http://lrv.lt/uploads/main/meetings/docs/1428822\_imp\_b6f26a5fdb-43feaa965d7a9289084629.pdf">http://lrv.lt/uploads/main/meetings/docs/1428822\_imp\_b6f26a5fdb-43feaa965d7a9289084629.pdf</a>.

22 "Lithuania Buying German Boxers for €386m," Delfi, August 22, 2016, available at <a href="https://">https:// en.delfi.lt/politics/lithuania-buying-german-boxers-for-386m.d?id=72104106>; "Weapons Deals Up Capacity of Lithuanian Army to New Level," Delfi, December 28, 2015, available at <a href="https://en.delfi.lt/">https://en.delfi.lt/</a> politics/weapons-deals-up-capacity-of-lithuanian-army-to-new-level.d?id=69960022>; "Lithuanian Air Force Experts Start Testing NASAMS in Norway," Delfi, October 4, 2019, available at <a href="https://en.delfi">https://en.delfi</a>. lt/politics/lithuanian-air-force-experts-start-testingnasams-in-norway.d?id=82430473>; "U.S. Approves Lithuania's Purchase of Armored Vehicles to Replace Ageing Humvees," LRT, August 28, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1092132/">https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1092132/</a> us-approves-lithuania-s-purchase-of-armoured-vehicles-to-replace-ageing-humvees>; Saulius Jakučionis, "Lithuania to Buy Six American Black Hawk Helicopters for Around €300m," LRT, October 18, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1107999/">https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1107999/</a> lithuania-to-buy-six-american-black-hawk-helicoptersfor-around-eur300m>.

<sup>23</sup> "Modernization of the Armed Forces," Lithuanian MOD, April 28, 2022, available at <a href="https://kam.lt/en/modernization-of-the-armed-forces/">https://kam.lt/en/modernization-of-the-armed-forces/</a>>.

<sup>24</sup> "Patvirtino: Vokietija investuos 110 mln. eurų į karinę infrastruktūrą Lietuvoje" [Confirmed: Germany will invest 110 million euros in the military infrastructure in Lithuania], LRT, February 4, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/243955/">https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/243955/</a> patvirtino-vokietija-investuos-110-mln-euru-i-karine-infrastruktura-lietuvoje>; "Lietuvos kariuomenei perduoti JAV finansuoti infrastruktūros objektai" [U.S.-financed infrastructure objects handed over to the Lithuanian army], LRT, February 15, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/245655/">https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/245655/</a> lietuvos-kariuomenei-perduoti-jav-finansuoti-infrastrukturos-objektai>; "Pabradės poligone įrengta daugiafunkcinė šaudykla bus viena moderniausių Baltijos regione" [The multifunctional shooting range at Pabradė will be one of the most modern in the Baltic region], Jusu Panevezys, November 6, 2020, available at <a href="https://jp.lt/">https://jp.lt/</a> pabrades-poligone-irengta-daugiafunkcine-saudykla-bus-viena-moderniausiu-baltijos-regione/>.

<sup>25</sup> "Pasirašytos sutartys su įmonėmis, kurios statys tris naujus karinius miestelius Šiauliuose, Rokantiškėse ir Pajūryje" [Contracts have been signed with companies that will build three new military towns in Šiauliai, Rokantiškės and Pajūril, Eika, January 8, 2021, available at <a href="https://www.eika.lt/pasirasytos-su-">https://www.eika.lt/pasirasytos-su-</a> tartys-su-imonemis-kurios-statys-tris-naujus-karinius-miestelius-siauliuose-rokantiskese-ir-pajuryje/>; "Prezidento patarėjas: nutarta nesteigti naujo poligono, bus vystomas poligonas Rūdninkuose" [Advisor to the President: It was decided not to establish a new training ground, the training ground in Rūdninkai will be developed], LRT, October 18, 2021, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/1522685/">https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/1522685/</a> prezidento-patarejas-nutarta-nesteigti-naujo-poligono-bus-vystomas-poligonas-rudninkuose>.

<sup>26</sup> "Madrid Summit Ends with Far-reaching Decisions to Transform NATO," North Atlantic Treaty Organization [NATO], June 30, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_197574.htm">https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_197574.htm</a>.

<sup>27</sup> "Joint Communiqué by the President of the Republic of Lithuania and the Chancellor of the Federal Republic of Germany," President of the Republic of Lithuania, June 7, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.lrp.lt/en/joint-communique-by-the-president-of-the-republic-of-lithuania-and-the-chancellor-of-the-federal-republic-of-germany/38541">https://www.lrp.lt/en/joint-communique-by-the-president-of-the-republic-of-germany/38541</a>>.

<sup>28</sup> Paola Tamma, "Baltics Threaten to Hold Up EU Coronavirus Recovery Fund Over Rail Project," *Politico*, January 22, 2021, available at <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/baltics-threaten-to-hold-up-eu-coronavirus-recovery-fund-over-rail-project/?fbclid=IwAR2pe0HbVKryks-6Ta-PIJ4jclb1N70\_0xOKjnH6XjR9fJ0-llKhxRrdnwRw>.

<sup>29</sup> "Personnel," Lithuanian MOD, available at <a href="https://kam.lt/personalas/">https://kam.lt/personalas/</a>>.

<sup>30</sup> "Military Exercises," Lithuanian MOD, available at <a href="https://kariuomene.kam.lt/en/international\_military\_exercises/military\_exercises\_2019.html">https://kariuomene.kam.lt/en/e\_f\_p.html</a>>, "NATO Enhanced Forward Presence," Lithuanian MOD, available at <a href="https://kariuomene.kam.lt/en/e\_f\_p.html">https://kariuomene.kam.lt/en/e\_f\_p.html</a>>.

<sup>31</sup> Deividas Šlekys, "Lithuania's Balancing Act," *Journal on Baltic Security* 3, no. 2 (2017), 43–54; "International Operations and Training Missions," Lithuanian MOD, available at <a href="http://kam.lt/en/">http://kam.lt/en/</a> international\_cooperation\_1089/international\_operations\_and\_training\_missions.html>.

<sup>32</sup> "NATO Force Integration Unit," NATO, available at <a href="https://kam.lt/en/international\_cooperation\_1089/">https://kam.lt/en/international\_cooperation\_1089/</a> nato\_1282/nato\_force\_integration\_unit.html>; "NATO Enhanced Forward Presence," available at <a href="https://kariuomene.kam.lt/en/e\_f\_p.html">https://kariuomene.kam.lt/en/e\_f\_p.html</a>>.

33 "We Are Entering a New Stage of Cooperation with our Strategic Ally Poland, Minister of National Defense R. Karoblis Says," Lithuanian MOD, January 29, 2020, available at <a href="https://kam.lt/en/we-are-entering-a-new-stage-of-cooperation-with-our-strategic-ally-poland-minister-of-national-defence-r-karoblis-says/">https://kam.lt/en/we-are-entering-a-new-stage-of-cooperation-with-our-strategic-ally-poland-minister-of-national-defence-r-karoblis-says/</a>; Saulius Jakučionis, "Pennsylvania Guard to Help Lithuanian Army Develop Division-level HQ," LRT, September 13, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1097218/">https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1097218/</a> pennsylvania-guard-to-help-lithuanian-army-develop-division-level-hq>; Håkon Lunde Saxi, "British and German Initiatives for Defense Cooperation: The Joint Expeditionary Force and the Framework Nations Concept," *Defence Studies* 17, no. 2 (2017), 171–197.

<sup>34</sup> "Cyber Rapid Response Teams Developed by Lithuania Began Their Work," *Delfi*, January 24, 2020, available at <a href="https://en.delfi.lt/politics/cyber-rapid-response-teams-developed-by-lithuania-began-their-work.d?id=83363695">https://en.delfi.lt/politics/cyber-rapid-response-teams-developed-by-lithuania-began-their-work.d?id=83363695>.

<sup>35</sup>EU Activates Lithuanian-led Cyber Rapid Response Team to Support Ukraine, LRT, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1622080/eu-activates-lithuanian-led-cyber-rapid-response-team-to-support-ukraine">https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1622080/eu-activates-lithuanian-led-cyber-rapid-response-team-to-support-ukraine</a>>.

<sup>36</sup>Lithuania Leads in a Global Cybersecurity Initiative, Lithuanian MOD, available at <a href="https://kam.lt/en/lithuania-leads-in-a-global-cybersecurity-initiative/">https://kam.lt/en/lithuania-leads-in-a-global-cybersecurity-initiative/</a>.

37 "Fact Sheet: The Second International Counter Ransomware Initiative Summit," The White House, November 1, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/11/01/fact-sheet-the-second-international-counter-ransom-ware-initiative-summit/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/11/01/fact-sheet-the-second-international-counter-ransom-ware-initiative-summit/>.

<sup>38</sup> Dalia Bankauskaitė and Vytautas Keršanskas, "Defeating Disinformation Threats," in *Baltic Security Strategy Report. What the Baltics Can Offer for a Stronger Alliance*, ed. Olevs Nikkers and Otto Tabuns (Washington, DC: The Jamestown Foundation, 2019), available at <a href="https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/Baltic-Security-Strategy-Report-2019">https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/Baltic-Security-Strategy-Report-2019</a>. pdf>.

<sup>39</sup> Dalia Bankauskaitė, "Kremlin Narratives for Subversive Activity in Lithuania's Information Space," Integrity Initiative, May 21, 2019, available at <a href="https://medium.com/@hitthehybrid/kremlin-narratives-for-subversive-activity-in-lithuania-s-information-space-bd2b93b2cde8">https://medium.com/@hitthehybrid/kremlin-narratives-for-subversive-activity-in-lithuania-s-information-space-bd2b93b2cde8</a>.

<sup>40</sup> Deborah Haynes, "Lithuanians Train UK Troops to Fight Russian Propaganda," *Times*, November 1, 2016.

<sup>41</sup> National Threat Assessment 2020 (Vilnius: Lithuanian MOD and State Security Department, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.vsd.lt/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/2020-Gresmes-En.pdf">https://www.vsd.lt/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/2020-Gresmes-En.pdf</a>>.

<sup>42</sup>Corneliu Bjola and Rytis Paulauskas, "Lithuanian Diplomacy in the Digital Age: Closing the Foreign Policy Gap," *Lithuanian Foreign Policy Review* 38 (2019), available at <a href="http://lfpr.lt/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/LFPR-38-2019-2020.pdf">http://lfpr.lt/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/LFPR-38-2019-2020.pdf</a>.

<sup>43</sup> M. Peel, "Fake News: How Lithuania's 'Elves' Take on Russian Trolls," *Financial Times*, February 4, 2019; "Lithuanians Are Using Software to Fight Back Against Fake News," *The Economist*, October 26, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.economist.com/science-and-technology/2019/10/24/lithuanians-are-using-software-to-fight-back-against-fake-news">https://www.economist.com/science-and-technology/2019/10/24/lithuanians-are-using-software-to-fight-back-against-fake-news>; "Debunking Disinformation Together!" available at <vwww.debunk.eu>.

<sup>44</sup>Lithuanian-Swedish Roundtable Expert Discussions on Social Resilience and Psychological Defense (Vilnius: European Integration Studies Centre, September 2018), available at <a href="http://www.eisc.lt/uploads/documents/files/EISC\_policy%20brief(1).pdf">http://www.eisc.lt/uploads/documents/files/EISC\_policy%20brief(1).pdf</a>>.

<sup>45</sup> "Vyriausybė nustatė grėsmių ir krizės indikatorių stebėjimo tvarką" [The government has established a procedure for monitoring threats and crisis indicators], Government of the Republic of Lithuania, July 19, 2019, available at <a href="https://lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/vyriausybe-nustate-gresmiu-ir-krizes-indikatoriu-stebe-jimo-tvarka">https://lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/vyriausybe-nustate-gresmiu-ir-krizes-indikatoriu-stebe-jimo-tvarka</a>.

<sup>46</sup>Lithuanian National Security Strategy 2017, available at <a href="https://kam.lt/en/defense\_policy\_1053/">https://kam.lt/en/defense\_policy\_1053/</a> important\_documents/strategical\_documents.html>.

47 "Dėl Lietuvos Respublikos Vyriausybės nacionalinio saugumo komisijos sudarymo" [Regarding the establishment of the National Security Commission of the Government of the Republic of Lithuania], No. 477, Government of the Republic of Lithuania, June 21, 2017, available at <a href="https://e-seimas.lrs.lt/portal/legalAct/lt/TAD/e44b943157f211e78869ae36ddd5784f?ifwid=q8i88lu4k">https://e-seimas.lrs.lt/portal/legalAct/lt/TAD/e44b943157f211e78869ae36ddd5784f?ifwid=q8i88lu4k>.

48 "Naujas krizių valdymo modelis—geresnis institucijų pasirengimas ir efektyvesnis reagavimas" [A new crisis management model—better preparedness of institutions and more effective response], Government of the Republic of Lithuania, June 15, 2022, available at <a href="https://lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/naujas-kriziu-valdymo-modelis-geresnis-instituciju-pasi-rengimas-ir-efektyvesnis-reagavimas">https://lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/naujas-kriziu-valdymo-modelis-geresnis-instituciju-pasi-rengimas-ir-efektyvesnis-reagavimas>.

<sup>49</sup> Wolf-Diether Roepke and Hasit Thankey, "Resilience: The First Line of Defense," NATO Review, February 27, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.nato.int/docu/review/articles/2019/02/27/resilience-the-first-line-of-defence/index.html">https://www.nato.int/docu/review/articles/2019/02/27/resilience-the-first-line-of-defence/index.html</a>.

<sup>50</sup> In addition to this bureau, an important role in this domain falls to the Department of Mobilization and Civil Resistance under the MOD. This department is responsible for management and administration of all institutions, including civilian, in charge of mobilization, home nation support, and civil resistance. Yet, it is also important to emphasize that the area of responsibility for this department is so wide that sometimes it leads to conflicting agendas. See Department of Mobilization and Civil Resistance, Lithuanian MOD, April 29, 2022, available at <a href="https://kam.lt/en/mobilization-and-civil-resistance-department-under-the-mod-2/">https://kam.lt/en/mobilization-and-civil-resistance-department-under-the-mod-2/</a>.

<sup>51</sup> Jūratė Skërytė, "Seimo NSGK imasi peržiūrėti Nacionalinio saugumo strategiją" [The NSGK of the Seimas undertakes to review the National Security Strategy], LRT, December 4, 2020, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/1291247/seimo-nsgk-imasi-perziureti-nacionalinio-saugumo-strategija">https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/1291247/seimo-nsgk-imasi-perziureti-nacionalinio-saugumo-strategija</a>; Vaidotas Beniušis, "Anušauskas: Lietuva pradeda rengti visuotinį valstybės gynimo planą" [Anušauskas: Lithuania is starting to prepare a comprehensive state defense plan], *Delfi*, January 18, 2021, available at <a href="https://www.delfi.lt/news/daily/lithuania/anusauskas-lietuva-pradeda-rengti-visuotini-valsty-bes-gynimo-plana.d?id=86253983">https://www.delfi.lt/news/daily/lithuania/anusauskas-lietuva-pradeda-rengti-visuotini-valsty-bes-gynimo-plana.d?id=86253983</a>.

<sup>52</sup> "Regional Cyber Defence Centre Expands,"
National Cyber Security Centre, October 10, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.nksc.lt/rkgc/en\_news.html">https://www.nksc.lt/rkgc/en\_news.html</a>>.

53 "Amber Mist Cybersecurity and Defence Exercise," n.d., available at <a href="https://www.linkedin.com/company/amber-mist-cybersecurity-and-defense-exercise/">https://www.linkedin.com/company/amber-mist-cybersecurity-and-defense-exercise/</a>>.

<sup>54</sup>http://urm.lt/en/cybersecurityVilnius#:~:-text=Lithuania%20is%20ranked%204th%20 globally,technical%2C%20organizational%20and%20 cooperation%20domains.

55 Currently 8 EU member states—Croatia, Estonia, Lithuania, Poland, Netherlands, Romania, Italy, and Finland—are participants of the EU Permanent Structured Cooperation Cyber Rapid Response Teams (CRRTs) and Mutual Assistance in Cyber Security project, and another 6—Belgium, France, Germany, Greece, Slovenia, and Spain—are observers. The project is coordinated by a team of experts of the Cyber Security and Information Technology Policy Group of the MOD. The multinational CRRTs comprise 6 to 8 cyber security specialists. The CRRTs could respond to cyber incidents within 72 hours from receiving requests from states, EU institutions, or military operations and missions. The teams could also take preventive action, for example, carry out cyber vulnerability assessments. The multinational CRRTs are designed to ensure resources of states and institutions are used in the most effective manner when managing cyber threats. The first CRRT formed in the framework of this project entered standby earlier in 2019. See "Lithuanian-led EU Cyber Response Force Enters Rotation," LRT, January 24, 2020, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1136343/">https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1136343/</a> lithuanian-led-eu-cyber-response-force-enters-rotation>.

<sup>56</sup> Vaidotas Beniušis, "Vyriausybė blokuoja kinų įrangos diegimą Lietuvos oro uostuose dėl grėsmės saugumui" [The government is blocking the installation of Chinese equipment at Lithuanian airports due to security threats], *15min*, January 29, 2021, available at <a href="https://www.15min.lt/naujiena/aktualu/lietuva/vyriausybe-blokuoja-kinu-irangos-diegima-lietuvos-oro-uostuose-del-gresmes-saugumui-56-1447562?">https://www.15min.lt/naujiena/aktualu/lietuva/vyriausybe-blokuoja-kinu-irangos-diegima-lietuvos-oro-uostuose-del-gresmes-saugumui-56-1447562?</a>>.

<sup>57</sup> "Lietuvoje nuo sekmadienio nebelieka rusiškos naftos, dujų ir elektros import" [From Sunday, there will be no Russian oil, gas, and electricity imports in Lithuania], Lithuanian Ministry of Energy, May 20, 2022, available at <a href="https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/lietuvoje-nuo-sekmadienio-nebelieka-rusiskos-naftos-duju-ir-elektros-importo">https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/lietuvoje-nuo-sekmadienio-nebelieka-rusiskos-naftos-duju-ir-elektros-importo>.

<sup>58</sup> Romas Švedas, "EU Energy Island— Characteristics, Threats, and How to Break Out of It: A Case Study of Lithuania," *Lithuanian Annual Strategic Review* 15, no. 1 (2017), 179.

<sup>59</sup> "About Centres of Excellence," NATO Energy Security Centre of Excellence, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.enseccoe.org/en/about/6">https://www.enseccoe.org/en/about/6</a>>.

<sup>60</sup> Jakub M. Godzimirski, Ramūnas Vilpišauskas, and Romas Švedas, *Energy Security in the Baltic Sea Region: Regional Coordination and Management of Interdependencies* (Vilnius: Vilnius University Press, 2015).

61 "Lietuvą ir Lenkiją jungiantis dujotiekis išbandytas visa galia" [The gas pipeline connecting Lithuania and Poland has been tested at full capacity], Verslo žinios, Octover 20, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.vz.lt/pramone/energetika/2022/10/20/lietuva-ir-lenkija-jungiantis-dujotiekis-isbandytas-visa-galia">https://www.vz.lt/pramone/energetika/2022/10/20/lietuva-ir-lenkija-jungiantis-dujotiekis-isbandytas-visa-galia</a>.

62 "Oficialiai atidarytas Lietuvą ir Lenkiją sujungiantis dujotiekis GIPL" [The GIPL gas pipeline connecting Lithuania and Poland was officially opened], Lithuanian Ministry of Energy, May 5, 2022, available at <a href="https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/oficialiai-atidarytas-lietuva-ir-lenkija-sujungiantis-dujotiekis-gipl">https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/oficialiai-atidarytas-lietuva-ir-lenkija-sujungiantis-dujotiekis-gipl</a>.

<sup>63</sup> "Rengiantis sinchronizacijai, pirmą kartą dalis Lietuvos elektros energijos sistemos išbandyta veikime su Lenkijos elektros energetikos Sistema" [In preparation for synchronization, for the first time a part of the Lithuanian electricity system was tested in operation with the Polish electricity system], Lithuanian Ministry of Energy, December 8, 2021, available at <a href="https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/rengiantis-sinchronizacijai-pirma-karta-dalis-lietuvos-elektros-energijos-sistemos-isbandy-ta-veikime-su-lenkijos-elektros-energetikos-sistema">https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/rengiantis-sinchronizacijai-pirma-karta-dalis-lietuvos-elektros-energijos-sistemos-isbandy-ta-veikime-su-lenkijos-elektros-energetikos-sistema>.

<sup>64</sup> "Pirmieji XVIII Vyriausybės metai: kas svarbiausio energetikoje" [The first year of the 18<sup>th</sup> Government: what is most important in energy], Lithuanian Ministry of Energy, December 8, 2021, available at <a href="https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/pirmieji-xviii-vyriausybes-metai-kas-svar-biausio-energetikoje">https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/pirmieji-xviii-vyriausybes-metai-kas-svar-biausio-energetikoje</a>.

65 The 200 MW battery is one of the 5 largest batteries in the world. The idea is that in the event of an accident or disconnection, the battery automatically switches on within 1 second and maintains the electricity supply for 15 minutes until the secondary reserves, Kruonis, Elektrėnai, among others, come online. After synchronization, the battery will be used for grid balancing. "D. Kreivys: 'Pradėtas 200 MW baterijų sistemos testavimas leidžia planuoti sinchronizaciją anksčiau" [D. Kreivys: "The testing of the 200 MW battery system has started, which allows us to plan synchronization earlier"], Lithuanian Ministry of Energy, November 9, 2021, available at <a href="https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/">https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/</a> naujienos/d-kreivys-pradetas-200-mw-bateriju-sistemos-testavimas-leidzia-planuoti-sinchronizacija-anksciau>.

66 Dainius Kreivys, "Į energetinę nepriklausomybę žaliu keliu" [Towards energy independence—the green way], Lithuanian Ministry of Energy, n.d., available at <https://enmin.lrv.lt/uploads/enmin/documents/ files/2022%2006%2015 ES%20kvietimai final upload. pdf>. To increase local generation, two offshore wind farms are planned to provide up to half of our energy needs. See "Lietuva planuoja dar vieną vėjo parką Baltijos jūroje" [Lithuania is planning another wind park in the Baltic Sea], Lithuanian Ministry of Energy, November 16, 2022, available at <a href="https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/lietu-">https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/naujienos/lietu-</a> va-planuoja-dar-viena-vejo-parka-baltijos-juroje>; "Vėjo parko Baltijos jūroje projektas" [Wind park project in the Baltic Seal, Lithuanian Ministry of Energy, August 8, 2022, available at <a href="https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/veiklos-sritys-3/">https://enmin.lrv.lt/lt/veiklos-sritys-3/</a> elektra/vejo-parko-baltijos-juroje-projektas>.

67 "Trečiojo ketvirčio elektros sistemos duomenys: taupantis verslas ir saulės elektrinių gamybos šuolis" [Third-quarter power system data: Savings business and solar output jump], Litgrid, November 16, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.litgrid.eu/index.php/naujienos/naujienos/treciojo-ketvircio-elektros-sistemos-duomenys-taupantis-verslas-ir-saules-elektriniu-gamybos-suo-lis/32164">https://www.litgrid.eu/index.php/naujienos/naujienos/treciojo-ketvircio-elektros-sistemos-duomenys-taupantis-verslas-ir-saules-elektriniu-gamybos-suo-lis/32164</a>>.

<sup>68</sup> "Reports/Documents," Energijios Skirmish Operatorius, available at <a href="https://www.eso.lt/lt/apie-mus/ataskaitos-ir-dokumentai.html#!topic862">https://www.eso.lt/lt/apie-mus/ataskaitos-ir-dokumentai.html#!topic862</a>>.

<sup>69</sup> "Lithuania Protests Belarus' Launch of Nuclear Plant Near Border," LRT, November 4, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1268885/lithuania-protests-belarus-launch-of-nuclear-plant-near-border">https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1268885/lithuania-protests-belarus-launch-of-nuclear-plant-near-border</a>>.

<sup>70</sup> "Lietuva apribojo Astravo AE elektros patekimą į Baltijos šalių rinką" [Lithuania restricted the entry of electricity from the Astravos NPP to the market of the Baltic countries], *Delfi*, September 15, 2021, available at <a href="https://www.delfi.lt/verslas/energetika/lietuva-apribojo-astravo-ae-elektros-patekima-i-baltijos-saliu-rinka.d?id=88190167">https://www.delfi.lt/verslas/energetika/lietuva-apribojo-astravo-ae-elektros-patekima-i-baltijos-saliu-rinka.d?id=88190167>.

<sup>71</sup> Gražina Miniotaitė, *Nonviolent Resistance in Lithuania: A Story of Peaceful Liberation*, Monograph Series No. 8 (Boston: The Albert Einstein Institution, 2002).

<sup>72</sup> Kęstutis Paulauskas, "The Baltic Quest to the West: From Total Defence to 'Smart Defence' (and Back?)," in *Mąslaus Vyčio beieškant: lietuviškos karinės minties raida ir būklė po Nepriklausomybės atkūrimo (1990–2014)*, ed. Deividas Šlekys (Vilnius: Generolo Jono Žemaičio Lietuvos karo akademija, 2016).

<sup>73</sup> National Security Strategy. Available at:

<sup>74</sup> Jūratė Skėrytė, "Lithuanian Parliament Expands Activities of Riflemen's Union," LRT, November 8, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1816497/lithuanian-parliament-expands-activities-of-riflemen-s-union">https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1816497/lithuanian-parliament-expands-activities-of-riflemen-s-union</a>>.

<sup>75</sup> Education is assigned an important mission in the field of national security: to develop the democratic culture of the country, to develop civil society, and to strengthen national security. See National Education Strategy 2013–2022, available at <a href="https://www.sac.smm.lt/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Valstybine-svietimo-strategija-2013-2020\_svietstrat.pdf">https://www.sac.smm.lt/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Valstybine-svietimo-strategija-2013-2020\_svietstrat.pdf</a>>.

<sup>76</sup> "Seimas pritarė Lietuvos piliečių rengimo pilietiniam pasipriešinimui strategijos projektui" [The Seimas approved the draft strategy for training Lithuanian citizens for civil resistance], Lithuanian Seimas, May 17, 2022, available at <a href="https://www.lrs.lt/sip/portal.show?p\_r=35435&p\_t=281212">https://www.lrs.lt/sip/portal.show?p\_r=35435&p\_t=281212</a>.

<sup>77</sup> Oren Liebermann, "How Ukraine Is Using Resistance Warfare Developed by the U.S. to Fight Back Against Russia," CNN Politics, August 27, 2022, available at <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2022/08/27/">https://edition.cnn.com/2022/08/27/</a> politics/russia-ukraine-resistance-warfare/index. html?fbclid=IwAR05rCgVa75qznhgH3liEg3Y3mkaH16h-BNo0tna12\_HtjlVa1kYeFPKBRTk>.

<sup>78</sup> Ieva Petronytė-Urbonavičiene, "Ar esame pasiryžę gintis? Visuomenės nusiteikimo priešintis užsienio agresijos atveju apžvalga" [Are we determined to defend ourselves? An overview of public attitudes to resist foreign aggression], in *Kas eitų ginti Lietuvos*? ed. Ainė Ramonaitė, Ieva Petronyte-Urnonavičiene, Paulius Skirkevičius, and Eugenijus Vosylius (Vilnius: Aukso zuvys, 2018), 38–72.